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Minutes of the Meeting of Hanbury Parish Council (HPC)

Held via the online platform Zoom on May 24th th 2021 at 19.30hrs.
Present 

Chairman

Mark Bishop (MB)
Councillors 

Clare Stallard (CS)






Ian Few (IF) 
Gary Gartland (GG)

John Evans (JE)
Roy Raxter (RR)








Neil Cook (NC)






Rosie Terry (RT)


District Councillor
Audrey Steele (AS)


County Councillor
Tony Miller (AM)



Parish Lengthsman
Chris Cooke

1
Appointment of 

· Chairman.  Mark Bishop was duly elected after being proposed by JE and seconded by RR.  He agreed to serve for 3 months.
· Vice Chairman.  Clare Stallard was duly elected after being proposed by MB and seconded by JE.

· Signed declaration of acceptance forms were received from the above appointees.
2. 
Apologies for absence. To receive apologies for absence and to approve reasons for absence. 

Roger Weaving has resigned as Chairman due to ill health but will remain as a Councillor for the time being.  He sent his apologies which were noted.
3.
Declarations of Interest.

a) Register of interests; Councillors are reminded of the need to update their register of interests.

b) Councillors to declare any other Disclosable Pecuniary Interests in items on the agenda and their nature.

Cllr IF declared an interest in item 13.1 – planning.

c) Councillors to declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature.

d) Written requests for the council to grant a dispensation (S33 of the Localism Act 2011) are to be with the clerk at least four clear days prior to a meeting.
4.
Appointment of Officers/representatives. 

4.1
Parish Council Committees and Working parties,

4.1.1
Recreation
To include Recreation Ground, playground and Village Hall Field, the cricket club and football club matters.
Appointed:

Clare Stallard, Ian Few, Roy Raxter and Nick Nicklin as a representative of the VHMC.
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4.1.2
Staffing Committee: 

Appointed:

Cllrs Mark Bishop, Clare Stallard & Rosie Terry.




4.1.3
Finance Committee:

Appointed:

Cllrs Mark Bishop, Rosie Terry and Ian Few.
4.1.4
The maintenance and improvement of Byways and the Village Hall Committee.  
Appointed:

Neil Cook, Roy Raxter and John Evans.

4.2
Parish Council representatives to sit on other committees:
4.2.1
Representatives of the parish council on Hanbury Parochial Charities: 
Cllr John Evans and Cllr David Ford

It noted that the representatives of the parish council should be on the parish council during their year of appointment.
4.2.2
Representative on Village Hall Management Committee: 
Cllr Neil Cook.
4.2.3
Custodians of Memorial Garden: 
Cllrs Roy Raxter and Gary Gartland.  Dave Griffiths is also a Custodian on behalf of the Parish Council.

4.2.4   Representative on CRASH

Cllr N Cook.


4.3
Other appointed responsibilities


4.3.1
Tree Warden:  Cllr G Gartland.

4.3.2
Pollution Warden : Cllr R Terry.

4.3.3
Playground Inspections, Football Club Liaison and Recreation Ground – delegated responsibility for maintenance and Parish Field – delegated responsibility for maintenance: Cllr Roy Raxter

4.3.4
Flood Liaison Contact: Cllr Ian Few.

4.3.5   Parish Lengthsman supervision –John Evans.

4.3.6   Main contact for interim Planning Applications: Cllr Mark Bishop. 

5
Review Standing Orders

There were no suggestions to change the standing orders.

6
Review Financial Regulations

There were no suggestions to change the financial regulations.

7.
Review of other adopted procedures.

7.1
Complaints Procedure

7.2
Grievance & Disciplinary Procedures

7.3
Member/Officer Protocol


The Clerk had no alterations to suggest.

8.
Approve Risk Log and Asset register for the year ending 31 March 2021.


The asset and risk logs were approved.
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9.
To consider the approval of the minutes from the last Parish Council Meeting that was held on Monday 25th April 2021


The minutes were approved as a correct record.

10.
Progress reports from the previous minutes for information.  
· Memorial Ground.  Dave Griffiths is to visit the bank to collect the documents in 

question and the Clerk will be given a copy of the relevant documentation.  Ongoing.
· NC currently investigating costs of a grid arrangement for the car park
11.
Correspondence received to date: 
To note the attached items that were emailed and made available for discussion at the meeting.  

· Hanbury Herald Spring 2021
· Council and Clerk Direct

· Glasdon catalogue

· Tony Miller – County Councillor contact details

· Worcestershire Calc update
12.
County and District Councillors Reports:

12.1
County Cllr Tony Miller.

As a new County Councillor to the area, AM noted that he had nothing to report at the current time.


12.2
District Cllr Steele.

Noted that Wychavon was getting back to normality after Covid-19, infections were down, and vaccinations were up.

13.
Planning:

13.1
21/00955/FUL – Cllr - Ian Few declared an interest in this application and left the room for the discussion by the Parish Council 
Ditchford Bank Farm, 

Ditchford Bank Road, 

Hanbury, 

Redditch, B60 4HS 

Description of Proposal: Change the use of agricultural barns. Barn 1to be used as a playbarn (use class E(d)); or storage or distribution (use class B8), research and development of products or processes (use class E(g)(ii)) or any industrial process falling within use class E(g)(iii), all with no more than 5% of floorspace to be used for ancillary office purposes; Barn 2 to be used as an unrestricted retail use (use class E(a)); Barns 3 - 8 and associated land to be used for storage or distribution (use class 
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B8), research and development of products or processes (use class E(g)(ii)) or any industrial process falling within use class E(g)(iii), all with no more than 5% of floorspace to be used for ancillary office purposes; External alterations to barns 1 - 8 to facilitate changes of use and install additional solar panels; Removal of feed bunkers and construction of new 600sqm building (Barn 9) (use classes B8, E(g)(ii) and E(g)(iii)); Site a maximum of 45 storage containers for self-storage within existing silage clamps; Provision of associated parking and circulation areas through the site, including widening of access; Creation of attenuation pond and installation of Klargester plant; and all other associated works
The Parish Council had no objection to this application.

21/01051/HP 

Pegnalls, 

Mere Green, 

Salt Way, 

Hanbury, 

Droitwich Spa, WR9 7DZ 

Description of Proposal: Removal of conservatory and erection of orangery.

The Parish Council had no objection to this application.

21/00128/LB Associated Ref:21/00127/HP 

Warren Place, 

Broughton Green, 

Hanbury, 

Droitwich Spa, 

WR9 7ED 

Description of Proposal: Single storey rear extension
Amendment received.

The Parish Council had no objection to this application.

21/01131/HP 
Cross In Hand Cottage, 
School Road, 
Hanbury, 
Droitwich Spa, 
WR9 7EA 
Description of Proposal: Double garage with office over to be located at rear of existing driveway. 

The Parish Council had no objection to this application.

7.2
Planning applications approved by Wychavon

21/00556/FUL Rectory Farm, Hanbury B60 4BT

Replacement of an Agricultural Building with a Single Dwellinghouse and Replacement of Existing Outbuilding with Garage. Application for variation of Condition 2 following a grant of planning permission 20/00448/FUL

8.
To Receive Reports and discuss matters regarding;
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8.1
Recreation Committee.

The ROSPA report on the safety of the playground has been received and submitted to Cllr Roy Raxter.
A child fell in the playground and this has been reported to the Council. This has been put in the accident register and the insurers notified. ROSPA noted the loose logs in the report 2 weeks earlier and gave it a low risk rating.

· Chris Cooke has examined the wobbly logs and has firmed up 3-4 of them.  Due to the natural wood used, the wood expands and contracts with the weather. Two logs are to be replaced.

· Willows from the play tunnel need weaving in.
8.2
Cricket and football clubs.

8.2.1 Pavilion project. 
Update from Cllr CS/RW on progress.
1. Vic McGuire, Blueline Plumbing has volunteered to do the remaining plumbing in the pavilion. He has completed the toilet in the main area and is now working on fitting the showers, toilets and basins in the changing rooms. Many thanks to him. 

2. Carpet tiles down in community room and Lino in kitchen fitted 

3. Work on benches in changing rooms commenced 

4. Hardcore has filled the walkway on the veranda - now awaiting some top dressing and pavers. 

5. Donated chairs (in some need of TLC) and wooden tables being put into the community room. 
6. A fire assessment needs to be performed and Cllr RT to help Cllr CS to do so.

7. The clock on the front of the pavilion has been donated by T Haslem, C Stallard and R Weaving.

8. The Parish Council agreed to hold the Hanbury Gathering at the Pavilion on 27th June.

9. Heating of the building.  Currently the building is a no heating building.  It was noted that the building needed heating to be viable over the winter months.  Cllr CS has received a quote for £3000 for an ground source heat pump and associated equipment.  She has already received a donation of £500 towards this cost and it was agreed that the funds should be raised from donations towards this cost.
Cty Cllr AM noted that he would be happy to donate £1k towards the cost if the PC are eligible for a sustainability grant towards this cost.  CS is to contact Kate Bruten to this effect.

10. Tuesday 13th July at 630 there will be an opening of the pavilion.  It was noted that a bench in memory of John Alexander who started this project would be installed.

11. The Parish Council thanked Clare for all her work on this project and acknowledged that it would not have gone ahead without her involvement.

12. It was noted that the pavilion was looking to come in well under budget and any remaining underspend would be used to reinstate the path at the front of the pavilion.

13. Storage arrangements in the pavilion were not discussed.
8.3
Maintenance and improvement of Byways 
· Broken manhole cover at Byways – RT noted that she was to arrange for this to be done but there was no date for completion.
8.3 Village Hall Management Committee
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The next meeting would be held on 26/5/21.
8.4 Car park at the back of the village hall.

Cllr NC is investigating costs.

The disabled parking area is not yet actioned.

The big window was noted as leaking and the PC determined that it was an internal issue for the Village Hall Management to deal with.
8.5 CRASH
There had been no meetings so there was nothing to report.
9
Finance

9.1
Monies received to the Parish Council this month

Wychavon DC – Precept and grant 2021-22 part 1


£12875


HMRC – VAT reclamation 2020-21




£11515.94

9.2
Payments requested and submitted to the Parish Council 
Payments were approved as follows.
Chris Cooke - Parish Lengthsman May 2021





£300
Chris Cooke – December mileage






£38.22

Chris Cooke – April Mileage







£53.04
EE - contract for mobile phone – May. Per month




£14
L Strobel - Mowing on the recreation ground
 20/5/21



£160

Came and Company Yearly insurance for the Council

  
         £989.02

Hanbury Herald Donation to upkeep of magazine




£650

Wychavon District Council – Bin emptying and cleaning Courts Close

£90.97

Eon Direct debit for the pavilion






£11.54

Martin Ward – pavilion items







£2555

Items paid prior to the meeting
Astwood Carpentry Second installment of work costs


       £9275.08
9.3
The Clerk has attended VAT training on behalf of the Parish Council.  As the work on the pavilion is a one-off project, it may be possible to average the reclamation of VAT over 7 years. This could mean the Parish Council can reclaim all the VAT for the Pavilion work.  However, until the work is complete, and all the VAT receipts submitted to the Parish Council the calculations cannot be made or submitted for approval to VAT experts.


The Clerk will action this work when the pavilion is complete.


Please note - The Parish Council may not be able to claim all/any VAT for the pavilion work.

10
Parish Lengthsman and parish maintenance issues. 
10.1
Parish Maintenance. Reports from Chris Cooke CC.

10.1.1 CC noted that parking on the grass outside the front of the village hall has damaged the 

          new grass seeds.  He has installed posts to ensure this does not happen again.
10.1.2 A new smartwater sign has been installed

10.1.3 A ditch over a ford by Cllr JE has been replaced with a new handrail.

10.1.4 Wood on the steps by the Recreation Ground need replacement.

10.1.5 The VAS at school is now working.

10.1.6 CC noted that Dst Cllr AS was to email land drainage regarding the ditches in Hanbury 
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          that needed attention.  CC noted his frustration with the land drainage dept at 

          Wychavon.
10.1.7 Reported item to WCC - 1101097 Hole in the pavement near the Mount.
        
10.2
NC noted the roses to be planted at the hall in memory of Frances Ford and the Parish Council agreed that he could plant them where he thought appropriate.


11
Highways and any Police matters:

11.1
To discuss any highways issues/accidents reported locally.

11.2
Speeding in the parish.


To ask the New County Councillor to assist with the issue of speeding in Hanbury, Hanbury Wharf and the B4090 Droitwich to Feckenham.  To ask for assistance re the 40mph around the school.


It was noted that the problem is that the speed levels in Hanbury as set at 40 or 60 mph are too high – in particular at the school which is hilly and has a sharp bend.  The Parish Council noted that they would like the limits assessed.


The County Councillor noted that he would like a list of troublesome areas for speeding and that a speed check would be arranged via the County Council.  Cty Cllr AM noted that he would like to purchase a portable ANPR camera.

11.3
Yellow lines outside school or outside the village hall.  This suggestion is due for debate by the Parish Council due to the inconsiderate parking of the public.  CC noted that this would push the parking issue further along the road.  He has also spoken to Barry Barnes (Senior highways liaison engineer) on the matter.
12      Parish Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda


Councillors may use this opportunity to report minor matters of information not included elsewhere on the agenda and to raise items for future agendas.
Tree report

           Cllr GG noted that he has removed a few branches from the Oak tree near the

           bungalows on the recreation ground.

           One or two of the trees around the pavilion may need removal and this will be

           examined after the work at the pavilion has been completed.

           The dead elm by the School will be removed.
13
Date of next meetings 
June 28th 2021 and July 26th 2021

The Clerk to Hanbury Parish Council is C Shinner and can be contacted on clerk@hanburyparishcouncil.gov.uk or c/o Eggthorne Cottage, Loggerheads Lane, Hanbury.  WR9 7EB  07961296369
Abbreviations
ABCC – Astwood Bank Cricket Club

CC – Chris Cooke – Parish Lengthsman

Cllr – Councillor

Cty Cllr – County Councillor

Dst Cllr - District Councillor

HPC – Hanbury parish Council

RG – Recreation ground

VHMC – Village Hall Management Committee

HPC Councillors

MAB – Mark Bishop, NC – Neil Cook, JE – John Evans, IF – Ian Few, GG - Gary Gartland

RT – Rosie Terry, RR - Roy Raxter, CS – Clare Stallard, RW – Roger Weaving

PT – County Councillor Peter Tomlinson and AS – District Councillor Audrey Steele.

Appendix A 

Actions from the May meeting

10.
 

· Memorial Ground.  Dave Griffiths is to visit the bank to collect the documents in 

question and the Clerk will be given a copy of the relevant documentation.  Ongoing.
8.1
Chris Cooke has examined the wobbly logs and has firmed up 3-4 of them.  Two logs 
           are to be replaced.

Willows from the play tunnel need weaving in. Chris Cooke
8.3
Broken manhole cover at Byways – RT noted that she was to arrange for this to be done but there was no date for completion.
8.6 Car park at the back of the village hall.

Cllr NC is investigating costs.

The big window was noted as leaking and the PC determined that it was an internal issue for the Village Hall Management to deal with.
10.1.6 CC noted that Dst Cllr AS was to email land drainage regarding the ditches in Hanbury 

          that needed attention.  CC noted his frustration with the land drainage dept at 

          Wychavon.

10.1.7 Reported item to WCC - 1101097 Hole in the pavement near the Mount.
        
10.2
NC noted the roses to be planted at the hall in memory of Frances Ford and the Parish Council agreed that he could plant them where he thought appropriate.

11.2
The County Councillor noted that he would like a list of troublesome areas for speeding and that a speed check would be arranged via the County Council.  Cty Cllr AM
12       Tree report GG to action
           One or two of the trees around the pavilion may need removal and this will be

           examined after the work at the pavilion has been completed.

           The dead elm by the School will be removed.
Meeting Adjourned for public question time


The time allocated is at the discretion of the council/chairman.  Residents are invited to give their views and question the parish council on issues on this agenda or raise issues for further consideration at the discretion of the chairman.  Members of the public may not take part in the parish council meeting itself.  This period is not part of the formal meeting; brief notes will be appended to the minutes as an aide memoire.











